## **PROTECTION IN THE NORTH OF CENTRAL AMERICA**



**El Salvador** 

buses.

**Key figures** 

June alone.

In June alone, 213 rapes were registered in El Salvador. In Guatemala, every four hours, a girl under the age of 15 gives birth.

In El Salvador, in June and July 141 reports of extortion were registered. In June alone there were 749 reports of extortion in Guatemala.

In June and July, 7 kidnappings, 7 cases of human trafficking, and 13 massacres were reported in the press in Honduras, and 22 kidnappings were reported in El Salvador (observers estimate that 5 people disappear each day). In Guatemala a nationwide alert for missing children was activated 308 times.



During June and July 13,001 people were deported to Honduras, 4,096 to El Salvador and 13,313 to Guatemala. This report, led by the Norwegian Refugee Council and supported by UNHCR, stems from an initiative of the REDLAC Regional Protection Group and aims to improve the analysis and visibility of the ongoing protection crisis in the North of Central America. The analysis is based on a series of gualitative and quantitative indicators on violence and displacement, using as primary sources inputs from operational organisations based in the region and official statistics, as well as reports from a wide range of press, academia and civil society.

\*Source: Homicide Monitor, Igarape, 2018.

The analysis is based on available data for June and July 2018, as well as information from the past two years, for comparison and to fill data gaps. The report will be updated every two months in 2018. Ongoing support from humanitarian organisations is therefore essential for ensuring the quality and coherence of each update. The reports are also intended to support the Protection Groups based in each of the countries of the NCA, to improve context analysis and joint positioning for responding to displacement.

## **KEY MESSAGES**



- Forcibly displaced people experience high levels of vulnerability and lack access to basic needs such as food, housing, health, education, and employment. <u>Limited access to durable solutions</u>. Communities affected by violence experience difficulties in accessing basic public services.
- High levels of **impunity** and under reporting of crimes. The implementation of an adequate response is significantly hindered by the lack of consistent monitoring on both displacement and a range of indicators of violence.
- The majority of people deported back to the NCA are men (87% of adult deportees to Honduras are male) as are the victims of homicides (90% of homicide victims in Honduras are male). Increase in femicides in El Salvador. Children and adolescents are particularly affected by sexual violence (79% of sexual abuses in El Salvador are committed against minors), kidnappings (308 children disappeared in Guatemala in 2 months) and in their access to education. Various attacks on people working in transport, and human rights and environmental activists in Honduras and Guatemala.

# State responses:

- Advocacy initiatives undertaken by civil society and UN agencies to push for the recognition of internal displacement yielded positive results in El Salvador: The Supreme Court recently ruled that the State must implement public policies and provide an immediate response to internal displacement.
- In Honduras, the draft law on addressing internal displacement has not been presented to Congress. Guatemala remains the country in the NCA that showing the least progress on addressing displacement, and is yet to recognise its responsibilities as a country generating internal displacement.
- Efforts: Local Victims Assistance Offices (in Spanish, OLAVs) have been established around El Salvador. Administrative procedures for getting deportee children back to school have been simplified in Honduras. The Human Rights Secretary of Honduras has opened a Department for the Protection of Displaced Persons.
- Some state practices currently may worsen the protection risks of vulnerable people: for example, children affected by violence interned in state shelters are at risk of abuse. The militarisation of schools has been proposed as a state response to violence.

## Humanitarian response:

- Growing initiatives to monitor displacement in El Salvador and Honduras, yet to be launched in Guatemala.
- Challenges in identifying protection needs of deportees. In general, needs are iden-

tified on an ad hoc basis by civil society groups. Many are not identified or assisted.

- Humanitarian organisations operate with a high degree of flexibility in order to secure humanitarian access, and minimise disruptions in service provision due to violence.
- The majority of protection programming offered by humanitarian organisations are focused on prevention (education, community work with youth and peace culture promotion). Capacity to provide response to human rights violations, provide humanitarian assistance and offer durable solutions is very limited, nor is sufficient to respond to the rising needs.
- Humanitarian assistance is mainly provided in the capitals and urban areas in El Salvador and Honduras, despite needs in other zones. In Guatemala, humanitarian/development programming targets rural areas as well as the migration route, but there are few services addressing needs in areas affected by urban violence. In the three countries there are hard-to-reach areas, particularly in places with a lack of state presence and high levels of violence.
- Insecurity affects operations: organisations have been attacked and monitored by criminal groups, and field work has been constrained by limited hours and lack of access.
- There are few humanitarian programmes targeting men. Some organisations refuse to attend to some cases for security reasons, in particular if these are linked to criminal groups. Best practices include flexible programming, and working through networks, enabling case referrals and early warning systems to flag individuals at risk of displacement.

## Main recommendations:

- The humanitarian community must strengthen protection in the NCA, in particular by increasing programming that provides a response to human rights violations and supports access to durable solutions.
- The exchange of best practices between organisations must be strengthened in order to increase response capacities in this highly volatile context, and ensure that organisations are providing assistance to the most affected communities. An in-depth analysis on how the Humanitarian Principles are adhered to in obtaining access in this context can support the increase of organisations operating in the region.
- States must ensure the identification of deportees arriving with protection needs; establish procedures, responsibilities and referral pathways in order to protect deportees; and guarantee access for organisations with relevant protection expertise into the deportation centres.
- States must ratify and implement existing draft legislation, policies and protocols which have been designed to respond to internal displacement.
- Good practices in advocacy which have succeeded in pushing governments to recognise and respond to displacement should also be used in Guatemala. Funding is needed for programmes in Guatemala which respond to displacement due to violence, and which are not redirected or suspended during emergency responses to natural hazards.

## VIOLENCE IN THE NORTH OF CENTRAL AMERICA- BACKGROUND

- Violence perpetrated by both criminal groups and state authorities (in their response to criminal violence) has and continues to generate widespread human rights violations, including homicides, femicides, threats, extortion, kidnapping, child recruitment, trafficking and gender-based violence.
- The epidemic rates of homicides in the three countries reached an all-time high between 2011 and 2016. While homicide rates have decreased since 2016, they remain extremely high in comparison to the global average. In 2017, the homicide rate per 100,000 inhabitants was 43.6 in Honduras, 60.1 in El Salvador and 26 in Guatemala.
- Alarming levels of internal displacement have been reported in the three countries. Because most displaced people do not register their cases with public authorities, available data is based on estimations. For example: approximately 174,000 persons were displaced in Honduras between 2004 and 2014.
- Internal displacement is often the first step in a series of subsequent displacements in the search for durable solutions. In 2017, 294,000 asylum claims from people from the NCA were made, a 58% rise from the previous year, and 16 times more claims made than in 2011.



## **HONDURAS – SITUATION**

**283 homicides were registered in June, and 294 in July**<sup>1</sup>, resulting in an average of 9.5 homicides per day in 2018 so far<sup>2</sup>. 90% of the victims were men<sup>3</sup>. If this daily homicide rate persists, the total number of homicides for 2018 will reach 3,528. In 2017, 3,791 homicides placed Honduras as having the fourth highest homicide rate in the world<sup>4</sup>. In 2017, 65.5% of all homicides took place in only 5 departments: Cortés, Atlántida, Francisco Morazán (FM), Yoro and Atlántida<sup>5</sup>. In June

and July, local media reported 13 massacres (homicides of 3 or more people per event): 4 in Francisco Morazán, 4 in Cortés, 2 in Intibucá, 1 in El Paraíso, 1 in Copán and 1 in Santa

Bárbara. Reports of people wounded by armed attacks were reported with 2 cases in Comayagua, 5 cases in Francisco Morazán and 2 in Atlántida. In June, the weekly extortion fee charged on buses and taxis rose<sup>6</sup>. One trend to observe in the coming months is that of a potential change in strategy made by criminal groups such as the MS13. According to a study published in March, the organisation supposedly stopped charging regular

"Three men were massacred in Intibucá because the gang members supposedly didn't like the way they were dressed." La Prensa, July 2018

extortion fees in certain communities in Honduras, in order to start building a loyal base of political supporters<sup>7</sup>. Recent evidence also points to a political campaign which was financed by MS13, further suggesting the growing infiltration of gangs into local politics<sup>8</sup>.

The presence of violence in daily life continues, particularly affecting children and youth, and their access to education. In Comayagüela, a **shooting within a school** left holes in the walls<sup>9</sup>. According to a teacher from the school, this was the fourth time that the school had been attacked so far this year. In Cortés, a tortured cadaver was found in front of a pre-school<sup>10</sup>. Alleged members of criminal groups entered the National University of Honduras and attacked a student<sup>11</sup>. According to organisations operating in Tegucigalpa, a school closed for one month after a child was assassinated and a death threat was made against a teacher inside the school premises. As a result, 29 teachers from this school are looking to be transferred. This is not an isolated case: in 2017, official reports indicate that violence provoked displacement

and high levels of risk for teachers and students in 38 schools across the country<sup>12</sup>. One organisation working with youth in Tegucigalpa identified 27 young people who had to abandon school in June and July, and another organisation identified another 6 children out of school in San Pedro Sula.

In Tegucigalpa, four local organisations attended to 34 cases of physical or sexual violence in June and July 2018. Three of these cases were young LGBTQIA survivors of sexual abuse.

Violence targeted at human rights defenders, journalists and civil servants continued in June and July. De-

fenders of the Protection Committee of the Río Řeitoca were **threatened by people with machetes and pistols** during a protest<sup>13</sup>. A journalist from the HispanTV television channel reported being at risk due to the lack of state protection; despite receiving threats from criminal groups, the Public Prosecutor's Office claimed that they had lost his file and that he was not in any danger<sup>14</sup>. The Director of Forensic Medicine reported receiving violent threats against her and her staff<sup>15</sup>. In June, the regional head of the Technical Agency for

Criminal Investigation was assassinated<sup>16</sup>. In 2017, Honduras was ranked as the twelfth country with highest impunity in the world<sup>17</sup>.

There is a serious lack of public and updated information on kidnappings, disappearances and torture in Honduras. In the press in June and July, 6 kidnappings were reported in Francisco Morazán (including the kidnapping and assassination of three women aged 20, 18 and 14) and one of a child in Yoro. There are few public reports of sexual and gender-based violence. In 2017 however, the Forensic Medicine department attended 3,105 cases of sexual violence, where almost 60% of the victims were young women and girls between the aged between 10 and 19 years old<sup>18</sup>. One humanitarian NGO working in Francisco Morazán identified 9 cases of trafficking in the last two months.

The Civil Society Network on Displacement recently triangulated data on asylum with recent studies on internal displacement and data from their own registries of cases, and found a total of 268 families displaced in the first trimester of 2018<sup>19</sup>. Between June and July, 5 organisations with presence in Francisco Morazán, Cortés and Yoro attended 276 people newly displaced by threats, extortion, territorial conflict, forced recruitment, assassination of family members and changes in invisible boundaries between gang territories. Amongst others, these people highlighted that they were faced with the lack of provision for basic needs, such as food, shelter, health, access to education and employment. Furthermore, many displaced people require support in acquiring identity documentation in order to be able to leave the country, transfer their children to new schools, and access health services (this is especially the case for many deportees arriving without documentation, internally displaced people fleeing in a rush and leaving their belongings behind, as well as children who have not been formally registered at birth).

Between June and July, 13,001 people were deported to Honduras<sup>20</sup>. Amongst the 36,580 deported Hondurans in the first semester of the year were 4,699 children (12.8%). 87% of the total adult deported population this year were men<sup>21</sup>. The high levels of deportations measured this year are reminiscent of the high levels of 2015/16, and are significantly higher than in 2017. In particular, deportations from Mexico have increased a 74% in comparison to 2017<sup>22</sup>. Since the beginning of the year, 182 deportees with protection needs have been identified in the Centre for Atten-

In June. a press report documented a dozen deportees sleeping in the streets, recently having arrived in Honduras and planning on taking the migration route again.

tion for Returned Migrants in San Pedro Sula, with 56 cases reported during June and July. 30% of these cases are women. In June and July, 17 people with protection needs were identified in the OMOA centre in the north of the country. The process for identifying protection needs in deportee reception centres is primarily based on interviews collecting socio-economic data. Often, these interviews take place in spaces lacking the privacy necessary for people to divulge sensitive information. Moreover, the government officials in charge of carrying out the interviews often lack the expertise

necessary for identifying protection needs. As the government is unable to offer a durable solution for those identified with protection needs, it is often easier for people to declare that they fled the country in search of economic opportunities or family reunification so that the authorities will leave them be and they can start their journey again<sup>23</sup>. Bearing in mind these conditions for data collection, it is evident that the statistics on protection needs of deportees do not reflect the scope of the situation.



In June, the National Civil Police registered 303 homicides, an average of 10.1 ho**micides per day**, with a higher incidence in San Salvador, La Libertad and San Miguel<sup>24</sup>. At the time of publication, data for July was unavailable. If this trend continues, the total number of homicides will reach 3,636 in 2018. In 2017, 3,954 registered homicides placed El Salvador as the country with the highest homicide rate in the world<sup>25</sup>. A rise in femicides was report-

ed from January to May, in comparison to the same time period in 2017, with an average of one woman killed every day, with more than half of all victims younger than 34 years old<sup>26</sup>. In June and July, 9 cases of torture and mutilation were reported in the press. **141** reports of extortion were registered by the police in June<sup>27</sup>. Up-to-date and publicly accessible data on kidnappings is limited, but it is estimated that **1,670 people disappeared in** 2017, an average of 5 people per day<sup>28</sup>. During June and July, there were 5 press reports of kidnappings in San Salvador, 4 in La Paz, 3 in Ahuachapán, 2 in La Libertad, and 1 in Usulután, and 7 children were reported missing in San Salvador<sup>29</sup>. Added to these are the unknown numbers of deaths and disappearances of minors that go unreported. In 2017, El Salvador was ranked as the thirteenth country with the highest impunity in the world<sup>30</sup>.

**EL SALVADOR – SITUATION** 



Despite the fall in the national homicide rate over the past few years, and the w improvement in public opinion on the security levels in El Salvador<sup>31</sup>, for many, daily life has not improved. For instance, crime rates have risen in certain zones in the north of the capital that were specifically targeted under the national plan to combat violence (el Plan El Salvador Seguro)<sup>32</sup>. Press reports from June and July show

patterns of regular violent confrontation between police forces and armed groups. In

ten days, three prisoners died in the same police cells in La Paz<sup>33</sup>; three family members of a police agent were assassinated in Morazán<sup>34</sup>; in La Paz a policeman was prosecuted for intimidation<sup>35</sup>, in Santa Ana a grenade was thrown against a police car<sup>36</sup>; in Chalatenango the explosion of a bomb left in police car wounded several people<sup>37</sup>. In February, the United Nations Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial Executions reported on the

"In Mejicanos, gang members kidnapped a woman, killed her and dragged her across a hill. because she was talking with the police" El Salvador Times. June 2018

disproportionate use of force employed by the national police<sup>38</sup>; at the end of December 2017, the Public Prosecutor for the Defence of Human Rights had 40 cases of extrajudicial executions under investigation<sup>39</sup>.

The **impact of crime** fell heavily on **public transport**: an attack on a bus in San Salvador perpetrated by criminal groups left two people dead<sup>40</sup>, and the 202 bus route in Ahuachapán had to suspend its services due to receiving threats<sup>41</sup>. Other public services also suffered attacks: in two weeks, the same school in La Unión was robbed twice<sup>42</sup>: a health centre was attacked and patients had their belongings stolen<sup>43</sup>. In June and July in La Libertad a school closed due to crime and insecurity in the vicinity, and the Technological Institute of Usulután is at risk of closing its doors after more than 350 students dropped out over three years due to violence in front of the school gates<sup>44</sup>. In 2017, 12,221 children and teenagers dropped out of school due to generalised violence and displacement<sup>45</sup> and 19 schools closed due to threats from criminal groups<sup>46</sup>.

A particular phenomenon lacking visibility is that of sexual and gender-based violence. A recent study carried out by the Salvadorian Foundation for Economic and Social Development showed that while harassment and attacks on public transport is common, only 17% of all victims make an official complaint<sup>47</sup>. Nevertheless, the

National Police registered 213 reports of sexual violence in the month of June<sup>48</sup>. In the first half of 2017. **79% of sexual** abuse cases were committed against minors under 17 years old.<sup>49</sup>. Furthermore, in the first three months of this year, the National Council for Children and Adolescents counted 2,900 cases of sexual abuse against minors, of which two thirds were to girls<sup>50</sup>. In June, a young girl, who was raped by 5 gang members and suffered a miscarriage, was condemned to 30 years in jail for abortion<sup>51</sup>. Various reports have shown that,

When asked in the UReport study "why do you think children go to other countries?" 41% of 1000 young people interviewed replied: to escape from violence.

due to fear of the criminal groups responsible for the abuses, very few teachers or health professionals register, report or help pregnant girls<sup>52</sup>.

"Two sisters who had just arrived to the neighbourhood were killed. for having previously lived in a zone controlled by a rival gang" El Mundo, junio 2018

There are growing efforts to quantify and monitor cases of people displaced by violence (such as ★ the Platform on Displacement, Cristosal, the Public Prosecutor for the Defence of Human Rights, among others); according to the latest profiling exercise on internal mobility, it is estimated that a total of 1.1% of the total population has been internally displaced<sup>53</sup>, as was also

confirmed in the last report of the Special Rapporteur on the Human Rights of Internally Displaced Persons on her last visit to El Salvador. According to the Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre, based on an extrapolation from the IUDOP survey, 296,000 people were displaced in 2017<sup>54</sup>.

Marking a profound turning point in the state's response to displacement, on the 13th of July the Supreme Court of Justice of El Salvador ordered the government to take the necessary steps within the next six months to recognise internal displacement and to enact public policies to protect its victims.

In June and July, **4,096 people were deported to El Salvador**<sup>55</sup>. During the first semester of this year, the rate of deportations was 19.9% lower than during the same time frame of 2017<sup>56</sup>. Several humanitarian organisations have interpreted this reduction as a result of an improved understanding and greater information about asylum rights across the migration routes, improving the likelihood that displaced people seek international protection. This is corroborated with the 294,000 asylum claims from the NCA registered in 2017, a figure 58% higher than the previous year and 16 times more than the number registered in 2011<sup>57</sup>. Of the people deported between January and June, 14,5% indicated that they fled the country due to generalised violence, as did 26.4% of children and adolescents (however, over a third of minors did not answer the question)<sup>58</sup>. Due to not being able to register more than one motive for leaving the country during the migration process, and also due to the suboptimal conditions for collecting data (in particular for generating an open discussion on the individual reasons that led to migration). these statistics paint an incomplete picture of reality.

## **GUATEMALA – SITUATION**



According to the National Civil Police, there were **316** homicides in June; an average of 10.5 homicides per day<sup>59</sup>. Data from the police is not yet available for July, but the National Institute of Forensic Science registered 448 necropsies due to crimes in the month of July<sup>60</sup>. The departments most affected by homicides remain Guatemala (in particular the municipalities of Guatemala, Villa Nueva and Mixco), Escuintla, Zacapa, Chiquimula and Izabal<sup>61</sup>. The past few months have been marked by a series of killings of human rights defend-

ers and members of indigenous and rural organisations. Between the 9th of May and the 8th of June, seven activists who were members of the Comité Campesino del Altiplano y el Comité de Desarrollo Campesino (CODECA) were assassinated in Alta Verapaz, Jutiapa and Jalapa<sup>62</sup>. Two of them, activists with CODECA, were kidnapped and mutilated with machetes. At the end of July, an Ixil activist, also member of CODECA and working with communities to expose corruption, was kidnapped, tortured and killed<sup>63</sup>. These homicides are another in a long line of political violence, with one human rights defender killed almost every month on average since 2000 in Guatemala<sup>64</sup>.



In June and July, activists, journalists, people working in public transport, and other civilians, sustained injuries due to violent attacks as they were going about their daily activities. During a peaceful protest in July, the National Platform of Maya Wagib'kej and communities from San Juan Sacatepéguez were attacked by a group of approximately 70 masked people, wounding 17 people<sup>65</sup>. In the department of Guatemala, two journalists were robbed<sup>66</sup> and two were mugged<sup>67</sup>, and one activist was wounded by a bullet<sup>68</sup>. In July, as data collection for the national Population Census started, at least 11 census workers were attacked in the first week<sup>69</sup>. Reports of community 'mob-justice' violence persisted. In San Vicente Pacaya, while residents shot against alleged criminals, a vehicle of the United States Embassy driving through the area

received a bullet<sup>70</sup>. In Villa Nueva, Guatemala, it was reported that a 'watchdog' group was patrolling the neighbourhood with high calibre arms, in order to protect the community after two people were assassinated by criminal groups<sup>71</sup>.



Public services in urban areas were particularly impacted by criminal violence. According to press reports, there is a growing fear among medical professionals of providing care to members of criminal groups<sup>72</sup>. In the department of Guatemala (where 21% of the population lives but 38% of all homicides occur73), at least four buses were attacked, leaving six people wounded and two killed.

"A 6-year-old girl died and a 3-year-old boy has been wounded in zone 18 of Guatemala after two people came to look for a family member of the children. When they couldn't find the person in question, they shot at the children." La Hora, June 2018

In particular, the buses on the 203 route (a route taken by 20,000 people per day) pay extortion every week to three different criminal groups (in the 6, 7 and 12 zones)<sup>74</sup>. There were **749 reports of** extortion reported to the police in June alone<sup>75</sup>. In the last ten years, 43% of all reports of extortion were registered in the department of Guatemala. Between

### **REGIONAL RESPONSE IN THE NORTH OF CENTRAL AMERICA**

2005 and 2014, between 88% (in San Marcos) and 97.7% (in Alta Verapaz) of all criminal cases remained unsolved<sup>76</sup>. Furthermore, available data from 2014 shows that almost 70% of victims of crimes did not make an official complaint<sup>77</sup>. In 2017, Guatemala was ranked as the nineteenth country with the highest impunity in the world<sup>78</sup>.

An epidemic of child disappearances can be observed through the Alba-Keneth alert, which was activated 308 times in June and July<sup>79</sup>. Approximately 35 alerts were activated the day after the Fuego Volcano eruption in departments affected by the disaster, but more than a third of the alerts were activated in the Guatemala department, in areas affected by urban violence. It is important to note that two thirds of the alerts were for girls, and that 75% of the total cases were teenagers. However, information on disappearances and kidnapping of adults is scarce. On gender-based and sexual violence, the National Institute for Forensic Sciences registered **4,067 rapes** in the first half of the year<sup>80</sup>. Furthermore, in the same time period, the Observatory on Reproductive Health registered 51,110 pregnancies of teenagers between 10 and 19 years of age<sup>81</sup> (ev-

ery 4 hours a girl under the age of 15 gives birth<sup>82</sup>). The normality of violence is alarming: in the UReport study conducted with 650 young people, 59% responded that their communities considered that violence against women was merely a family problem, and 21% saw it as normal<sup>83</sup>.

Although the police have recently have improved their capacity to respond to crimes of sexual violence, it is estimated that for each victim that does report a crime, seven victims do not.

In Guatemala there is even less quantification of the phenomenon of **internal displacement** 

than in El Salvador and Honduras, nor has the phenomenon been recognised. The recent study of the Universidad Rafael Landívar suggests that 20,337 people were displaced between 2011 and 2014 due to violence, particularly from and towards Guatemala, El Progresso, Izabal, Huehuetenango, Escuintla and Chimaltenango<sup>84</sup>. The study also pointed towards the correlations between departments with higher rates of reports of extortion and with displacement due to violence, as well as between departments generating displacement due to violence, people are frequently displaced due to **development and agriculture 'megaprojects'**. In the last few months, the Inter-American Commision for Human Rights granted protective measures to four communities in Petén, Izabal and Alta Verapaz. In the case of the Maya Q'ueqchi 'La Cumbre Sa'Kuxhá' community, 25 families who were displaced in November 2017 remain without access to healthcare, sanitation, water, electricity, and are living in precarious housing with poor access to food<sup>86.87</sup>.

In June and July, **13,313 people were deported from the United States and Mexico**. In the first half of 2018, 65% more people were deported in comparison to 2017<sup>88</sup>. Data on protection needs is limited, especially as the identification of needs is not systematic. Assistance is provided only by a handful of civil society organisations, and these are only able to attend to people outside the reception centre.

#### From the humanitarian community:



Despite the growing recognition of the impact of violence and the phenomenon of displacement in the NCA, a significant amount of people remain unprotected and unassisted. A regional analysis shows that civil society organisations offer a variety of protection services, but these are primarily violence prevention programmes (promoting culture of peace, education and alternatives to violence for youth at risk of recruitment). **Programming focused** 

**on responding to violations, and providing access to both remedies and durable solutions, is scarce**. This is particularly the case in Guatemala, while local and religious organisations are working to respond to violence (in particular gender-based violence and violence against children), according to the information analysed for this report, there are less than five local and international organisations for which responding to internal displacement is a priority.

In general, comprehensive services are **located in urban centres and are unavailable for victims in rural and marginalised areas**<sup>89 90</sup>. Humanitarian organisations such as the National Societies of the Red Cross, the ICRC, as well as medical organisations such as MSF and Médicos del Mundo provide assistance in municipalities with scarce access to state healthcare, however, according to the information analysed for this report, these organisations do not have national coverage in any of the countries, nor are they able to access all affected areas.

There are growing initiatives to provide specialised services for vulnerable groups (children, women, LGBTQIA persons), particularly responding to genderbased violence and for reintegrating deportees. However, decision-makers in the humanitarian sector must take into account that the majority of people affected by homicides and the majority of deportees are men. As a result, reintegration and protection services that only benefit families and women do not respond to all humanitarian needs. In the three countries, Protection Groups have been established, led by UNHCR and including UN agencies, INGOs and members of civil society. While these groups are relatively new, they are the first step in strengthening collaboration and coordination, identifying protection needs, establishing a joint narrative and supporting the humanitarian response.

Many organisations are filling the gaps in state responses with innovative and flexible programming. A few examples of these include: providing mobile legal and psychological services which move around communities, facilitating communication between victims and the state; the use of cash transfers to ensure a dignified and efficient response to displacement; the use of networks to activate early warning alerts when people are at risk of displacement, the referral of cases between specialised organisations to ensure accompaniment during and after displacement.

### DEVELOPMENTS, CHALLENGES AND PRIORITIES AHEAD

#### From states:



The **lack of official reports** made to authorities on violence and displacement remains an important obstacle for ensuring solid and updated data, needs assessments and response implementation. As a general rule, government responses to displacement are limited to witness protection programmes, but these are small-scale and only offer **protection for the witness in question** (and not for their families) during the legal proceedings (and not afterwards)<sup>91</sup>. Displaced people do not

receive financial support from governments in the NCA, and there are limited funds available for organisations working on humanitarian evacuations or providing support during displacement. As a result, access to durable solutions is minimal. International support for international protection programmes (such as the Protection Transfer Agreement) is urgent.

Furthermore, while the majority of problems with state responses are due to states not assuming responsibility and for failing to respond to violence and displacement, **certain state practices put vulnerable people at further risk**. One example of this is the institutionalisation of children in state shelters. In El Salvador, it is estimated that 40% of all cases of sexual violence against children happen within state institutions<sup>92</sup>. In Guatemala, widespread abuse has been documented in public institutions where children and adolescents are sent in order to protect them from violence<sup>93</sup>. In Honduras, authorities have proposed stationing the military in schools to combat violence, in direct contradiction with the commitments made by the Honduran government by their adherence to the Declaration on Safe Schools.

A range of gaps remain in the protection of deportees arriving in all three countries, however, opportunities exist to share best practices, in particular to strengthen the identification and protection of people arriving with protection needs. For example, in Honduras, the Ministry for Education is currently in the process of improving methods to ensure that children are able to re-start school as soon as possible, by simplifying the paperwork necessary for establishing the child's education level. So far, state services for deportees have been limited to reception (providing a small amount of food, a hygiene kit, first aid and an employment counselling session), while the protection of deportees has fallen on the shoulders of civil society. Despite this, in the majority of reception centres across the region, organisations specialised in protection do not have access to the centres and do not play a role in directly and systematically identifying needs. In all three countries, it is urgent to ensure that procedures are established to identify needs and refer cases for the deportees, clear responsibilities are identified, and budgets are secured, as well as that employment, education, shelter and healthcare services are offered. A draft procedure detailing these responsibilities was established in Honduras, but has remained stalled in the hands of the Chancellery since May, and has not been used nor published.

## Honduras

 State response and legal framework: Almost five years in the making, the long-awaited reform of the Penal Code to include forced displacement as a crime, and the adoption of the Law on Prevention, Response and Protection of Internally Displaced People, is still pending. This law will define responsibilities, competencies and coordination between state institutions.
Research for this snapshot report reconfirmed the large data gaps on violence in Honduras, as well as the need for initiatives to monitor displacement. Advocacy efforts are being led by the Civil Society Network on Displacement, who in July presented a communiqué and petition to the Inter-American Court on Human Rights.

National coverage: Transport, food, medical and psychosocial support, and temporary shelter services offered to displaced persons by humanitarian organisations are mainly available in the municipalities of Distrito Central and San Pedro Sula. An analysis of OCHA's most recent 3W shows that there are very few operations in Olancho (despite the fact that in 2017 according to the CONADEH, Juticalpa in Olancho received the second highest number of reports of internal displacement), Atlántida, Yoro, Ocotepeque, Intibucá and La Paz, which all have high rates of violence and risk of displacement<sup>94</sup>. Organisations which have national or semi-national presence often do not have physical offices beyond the cap-

ital or San Pedro Sula, but send staff on missions across the country or receive beneficiaries coming from other parts of the country. This lack of national coverage limits the potential for case follow-up and management.

In certain urban areas heavily impacted by violence, the state does not provide basic services and humanitarian organisations cannot enter due to insecurity.

 Hard to reach areas: In addition to humanitarian actors being unable to provide national coverage, they

are also unable to reach certain vulnerable which are highly affected by violence. One example of these areas are the irregular settlements in San Pedro Sula, known as the 'Bordos' (built on mitigation infrastructures intended to prevent flooding from the rivers that cross the city), home to approximately 100.000 inhabitants<sup>95</sup>. Only three organisations have access to this zone, and are only able to operate at the entrance of each community as it is considered to insecure for them to enter further into the area. There is a serious lack of services, for instance in one of the communities, the only infrastructure is a kindergarden run purely by volunteers. **There are no health services, no public transport, and taxis do not enter the area at night.** 

Operating in insecure environments: Political polarization could increase the risk of human rights violations, such as those reported in mid-July when political protests turned violent in Tegucigalpa and Danlí, impacting the operations and access of various humanitarian organisations. The majority of the organisations interviewed employ security measures, and are limited in their operations due to insecurity. For example, operations in communities affected by violence is limited to a reduced work day, in general until 3pm. It is often necessary for organisations to develop negotiation and access strategies in order to cross invisible borders and to work in communities.

The provision of services is higher in the capital, but other departments, such as San Miguel and La Paz, are heavily impacted by violence and lack access to basic services and humanitarian assistance. nities impacted by violence, in general negotiating with community leaders and operating under a low profile or using pseudonyms. This low profile includes using separate telephone numbers for dealing with delicate cases. Some organisations mentioned that they have to refuse attending to some cases for security reasons, in particular if these are linked to criminal groups. In June and July, in Choloma, a humanitarian organisation reported that during an activity, watchdogs working for a crimi-

nal group interrogated them about their operations, resulting in the withdrawal of the NGO. In another region, humanitarian workers were followed by unidentified vehicles. 'Invisible borders' between criminal groups limited aid delivery to certain communities in San Pedro Sula. In June, one NGO experienced a security incident while delivering school kits, when a beneficiary crossed an 'invisible border' to take part in the activity. Another human rights organisation reported an assault on a member of staff and two NGOs experienced theft, one of a car parked in front of their office. The perception of certain NGOs working with communities in San Pedro Sula and Tegucigalpa is that 'invisible borders' are progressively drawing in closer and closer, and that mobility restrictions are getting worse

## El Salvador

State response and legal framework: While El Salvador has still not officially recognized the phenomenon of internal displacement, advances have been made in terms of state response. One example is that the Public Prosecutor has announced the creation of a new unit to tackle the rising rates of feminicides<sup>96</sup>. In July an important step forward was made when

the Supreme Court released a decision to compel the state to take responsibility for internal displacement, a win for civil society organisations who had been advocating for state recognition of the phenomenon. The Local Victim Assistance Offices (OLAVs) are an important state initiative for providing specialised attention to victims, and must receive secure funding. Between January and July, the offices attended 4,195 persons (2,083 women, 593 men, 1,087 girls and 432 boys at the national level), and two new offices will open shortly in Morazán and Chalatenango<sup>97</sup>. Nevertheless, the OLAVs do not generally have enough skilled personnel in displacement, nor can support families in finding durable solutions<sup>98</sup>. In general, the protection response to displacement in El Salvador has been ad hoc so far, with cases transferred from organisation to organisation so that each can provide its specialized service. It is urgent, therefore, that the government of El Salvador establishes a legal framework to provide a comprehensive response to protection needs.

National and sectorial coverage: There are a growing number of initiatives to systematically monitor displacement in El Salvador. Moreover, UNHCR and UNICEF are starting community protection-monitoring projects, a practice which will generate valuable information and understanding for improving the response. Coordination between the different actors implementing monitoring exercises is essential to ensure complementary data. An analysis from the 3W OCHA tool<sup>99</sup> shows there are no organisations working with displaced persons in La Unión, and very few in San Vicente and Morazán. The majority of organisations working on protection are in San Salvador, and those with national coverage do not specialise in providing protection or response to the impacts of violence. The CuéntaNos.org<sup>100</sup> platform established by IRC (a public interactive mapping of existing services around the country accessible to people at

risk, aiming to provide reliable and accessible information) shows that there is a concentration of services at the departmental headquarters level and a lack of attention in the rural areas. Together these different mapping tools show that state services are focused on vocational training for young people, and counselling for female victims of violence. In some departments, psychological support is available for victims of gender-based and sexual violence. In San Salvador the provision of services is higher, with a range of organisations providing legal services, medical assistance, specialized services for LGBTQIA persons, children, deportees, and programmes offering cashbased assistance. However, **other departments highly impacted by violence such as San Miguel and La Paz, lack services for victims of violence and displaced people**. It is therefore important to bear in mind that there are needs beyond San Salvador; according to the data on deportations in May 2018, San Miguel received the highest number of deported people<sup>101</sup>.

Limitations in the response due to insecurity: In 2017, 22 attacks against humanitarian actors were publicly reported in El Salvador<sup>102</sup>. Over the last two months, a vehicle was robbed from a medical NGO, and another had to withdrew its operations due to direct threats. Another humanitarian NGO reported that due to arriving at a community at the same time as the police, their operations raised suspicions about their intentions. In order to continue their operations, they had to negotiate indirectly (through community leaders) with the criminal organisation controlling the area, explaining that they weren't linked to police. Contact and negotiations with armed groups is an important and delicate topic that must be analysed and considered by the humanitarian community. For example, an INGO mentioned that its current working protocol stipulates that, due to security reasons, they cannot provide assistance to people linked to the armed groups and therefore have to examine criminal records of each beneficiary before providing assistance. This raises serious questions about the adherence to the humanitarian principles within this particular context. On the other hand, reports show that evangelization provides one of the only escape routes for men to leave criminal groups and re-integrate into society<sup>103</sup>. Nevertheless, between June and July, an evangelical pastor committed to helping gang members<sup>104</sup>, and also a former gang member who had turned to preaching, were murdered<sup>105</sup> (furthermore, criminal groups closely monitor those who have left the group for the church, and check if they are attending religious services and smoking or drinking).

## <u>Guatemala</u>

State response and legal framework: The Guatemalan state is yet to recognise or respond to internal displacement due to violence. According to the interviews conducted for this research, the relationship between the government and civil society is extremely weak, especially as the former cancels appointments frequently, constantly changes civil servants, and fails to rec-

ognise its responsibilities towards the displacement crisis.

Moreover, national protection systems put in place to protect people affected by violence can often put them at further risk. This is particularly the case for the 4,282 children living in public institutions around the country<sup>106</sup>. As the state often puts children at risk in institutions, especially those at risk of gang recruitment, sexual violence and trafficking, as well as children separated from their families on the migration route institutions, this adds to the fear of reporting crimes to avoid children being taken away and sent to these shelters<sup>107</sup>. The example of Hogar Seguro, which burned down

in 2017, killing 41 girls, is not an isolated case. A recent report from the Disability Rights Initiative shows the serious physical and psychological abuses committed in both public and private institutions (which receive national and international funds) against children: **psychological abuse physical and sexual, restrictions on liberty and** 

There is little response to internal displacement from the humanitarian community in Guatemala, and no recognition nor response from the state.

movement, the incarceration of minors with disabilities, high risk of being trafficking and supervision by volunteers lacking screening and qualifications in child protection<sup>108</sup>. Between June and July, eight teenagers escaped from an state shelter in Quetzaltenango<sup>109</sup>. A handful of organisations are currently advocating for a comprehensive law on child protection; it is urgent that the Guatemalan Government assumes its responsibility and tackles this issue.

- National and sectorial coverage: Most organisations working on displacement in Guatemala work together in networks to provide assistance to displaced people and migrants traveling north on the migration route (the latter was considered beyond the scope of this report, but it will be covered in future reports). Subsequently there is a gap to be filled by actors that prioritise responding to internal displacement. A handful of organisations work in urban areas on specific issues (health, education, employment), for example by providing legal assistance, psychological support or shelter for victims of gender-based violence, but these are overwhelmed by the quantity of needs (for example, more than 4,000 cases of sexual violence were reported in the first half of 2018<sup>110</sup>). According to the 3W tool provided by OCHA, there is no national coverage in terms of protection, in particular in Escuintla, Suchitepéquez, Santa Rosa, El Progreso, Zacapa, and very few services in Petén e Izabal.
- In terms of providing protection services for people at all stages of displacement, there is an immense gap in assisting those who have been deported. Some organisations provide assistance livelihoods opportunities and temporary shelter for those leaving the deportation centre, but the identification of protections needs is even less developed than in Honduras and El Salvador. For example, only children are asked why they left the country, an essential first step in establishing whether violence triggered their displacement. According to interviews, no civil society organisations are present in the deportee centre in Guatemala, nor is there a strategy to identify people with needs, whether they be people who were refused international protection, persons who cannot return to their place of origin due to fear, or homeless persons.
- Other priorities for the response: International organisations with large nation-wide operations in general are working on poverty reduction or responding to natural disasters. Although they sometimes have operations in urban areas, responding to internal displacement is not generally considered a priority. Cooperation between humanitarian actors is divided between the new protection cluster and different advocacy platforms (working on legal framework on migration and child protection). While the ratification and implementation of these draft legislations will take time, there remains to be a joint strategy to respond to the current protection needs of forcibly displaced persons and deportees. The scale and number of issues that need to be addressed (displacement due to natural disasters poverty, evictions due to megaprojects and development, the migration route, violence) is frequently mentioned as prohibiting

strategic work on internal displacement. Moreover, recurrent natural hazards (such as the eruption of the Fuego Volcano) often force organisations to re-direct their resources and time towards new priorities, reducing their capacity to work on violence and displacement.

### METHODOLOGY

This report is based on the collection and analysis of primary and secondary data: primary data was obtained through interviews with a network of key informants (programme managers and protection officers in humanitarian organisations based in the three countries), and secondary data from a systematic monitoring of media, operational reports from national and international agencies, and relevant academic literature.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

This report was possible thanks to contributions of the following organisations: ADASBA, APUVIMEH, Asociación Calidad de Vida, Asociación para una Sociedad Más Justa (ASJ), ERIC-SJ, Honduran Red Cross, ICRC, Children International, CPTRT, Médicos del Mundo El Salvador, International Rescue Committee El Salvador, ChildFund El Salvador, ChildFund Honduras, MSF El Salvador, Casa Alianza Honduras, Comisión de Acción Social Menonita, World Vision Honduras.

We also appreciate the time, interest and advice from the following organisations: UNHCR, UNICEF, OCHA, UNDSS, AECID, OXFAM, Plan International, MSF México, CRISTOSAL, Norwegian Red Cross, AFSC, CAMEX, ICRC, and Sindy Hernández from the Rafael Landívar University.

## REFERENCES

- 1. "Situación Comparativa de Homicidios a Nivel Nacional (Datos Preliminares)." Departamento Estadística SEPOL, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https:// www.sepol.hn/artisistem/images/sepol-images/files/PDF/Estadistica%20mensual%20Julio%202018.xlsx.pdf
- 2. Ibid.
- "Comportamiento de los Homicidios en Honduras 1er Semestre 2018," SEPOL, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.sepol.hn/artisistem/images/ sepol-images/files/PDF/INF0GRAFIC0%20SEMESTRAL%202018.pdf
- 4. "Citizens Security in Latin America: Facts and Figures". Igarapé Institute. 2018. Accessed on 29.08.2018. https://igarape.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/Citizen-Security-in-Latin-America-Facts-and-Figures.pdf
- 5. 'Observatorio de la Violencia, Marzo 2018' UNAH IUDPAS, March 2018.
- 6. "Mareros Piden Aumento de la 'Renta' y 14vo a los transportistas". La Tribuna, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.latribuna.hn/2018/06/11/ mareros-piden-aumento-la-renta-14vo-los-transportistas
- 7. Tristan Clavel, "Honduras trial alleges frightening first: M13 campaign funding," InSight Crime, 15 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.insighterime.org/news/analysis/honduras-trial-ties-between-mayor-ms13-first-time/; Douglas Farah y Babineau Kathryn, 2018, "The Rapid Evolution of the MS 13 in El Salvador and Honduras from Gang to Tier-One Threat to Central America and U.S. Security Interests," Perry Center Occasional Paper, accessed on 01.08.2018 https://www.ibiconsultants.net/\_pdf/the-rapid-evolution-of-the-ms-13-march-23-2018-final.pdf
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. "Se Registra Tiroteo En Escuela 'Meneca de Mencía' En Comayagüela." Tiempo, 12 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://tiempo.hn/tiroteo-escuela-meneca-de-mencia/
- 10. "Hallan Cadáver Cerca de Un Kinder En San Pedro Sula." Diario La Prensa, 5 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.laprensa.hn/ sucesos/1194701-410/cadaver-muerto-reparto-lempira-san-pedro-sula-honduras-
- 11. "Intensifican La Vigilancia En La UNAH Tras El Ingreso de Miembros de La Mara Salvatrucha." Tiempo, 20 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://tiempo.hn/intensifican-la-vigilancia-en-la-unah-tras-el-ingreso-de-miembros-de-la-ms/
- 12. "Informe Especial. El Desplazamiento Forzado Interno En Honduras." ACNUR. 2017, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://conadeh.hn/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/INFORME-DESPLAZAMIENTO-BOCETO-ACNUR.pdf
- Dina Meza, "Alcalde de Reitoca Llegó Con Personas Armadas de Machetes y Pistolas Para Atacar Protesta Pacífica Contra Hidroeléctrica.", pasosdeanimalgrande.com, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.pasosdeanimalgrande.com/index.php/es/denuncias/item/2158-alcalde-de-reitoca-llego-con-personas-armadas-de-machetes-y-pistolas-para-atacar-protesta-pacifica-contra-hidroelectrica
- 14. Dina Meza, "Periodista Denuncia Que El MP Perdió Su Expediente Y El Mecanismo de Protección Le Dijo Que No Corre Riesgo.", pasosdeanimalgrande. com, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.pasosdeanimalgrande.com/index.php/es/amenazas-a-la-libertad-de-expresion/item/2222-periodistadenuncia-que-el-mp-perdio-su-expediente-y-el-mecanismo-de-proteccion-le-dijo-que-no-corre-riesgo
- "Organizaciones de Sociedad Civil, de Derechos Humanos Y Oxfam Se Pronuncian Contra Amenazas a Funcionarias/os de Medicina Forense," OXFAM, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://honduras.oxfam.org/press\_release/organizaciones-de-sociedad-civil-de-derechos-humanos-y-oxfam-se-pronuncian-contra
- 16. "Hallan muerta a una jefa de la atic en Copán." La Prensa. 11 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.laprensa.hn/sucesos/1186519-410/ honduras-hallan-muerta-jefa-de-la-atic-copan
- 17. "Dimensiones de la Impunidad Global". IGI (Índice Global de Impunidad). 2017. Accessed on 01.08.2018. https://www.udlap.mx/cesij/files/IGI-2017. pdf
- 18. 'Observatorio de la Violencia, Marzo 2018' UNAH IUDPAS, March 2018.
- 19. "Organizaciones Civiles Piden a La CIDH Profundizar En Crisis Migratoria de Honduras," Confidencial, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://confidencialhn.com/organizaciones-civiles-piden-a-la-cidh-profundizar-en-crisis-migratoria-de-honduras/
- 20. "Cantidad de Hondureños Retornados Al País Durante El Año 2018," CONMIGHO, 2017, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://conmigho.wixsite.com/subscym-conmigho/copia-de-retornados-2017
- 21. "Honduras: cifras oficiales de retornos," OIM, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://mic.iom.int/webntmi/descargas/hn/2018/6/HNweb6-2018.pdf
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Suzanna Nelson-Pollard, "La violencia criminal en Honduras como detonante del desplazamiento" Forced Migration Review, Octubre 2017, accessed on 29.08.2018 http://www.fmreview.org/es/latinoamerica-caribe/nelsonpollard.html
- 24. "Portal de Transparencia," Unidad de Acceso a La Información Pública, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://transparencia.pnc.gob.sv/
- "Citizens Security in Latin America: Facts and Figures". Igarapé Institute. 2018. Accessed on 29.08.2018. https://igarape.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/ Citizen-Security-in-Latin-America-Facts-and-Figures.pdf
- 26. "Observatorio de La Violencia de Género Contra Las Mujeres," ORMUSA, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://observatoriodeviolencia.ormusa.org/index.php
- 27. "Portal de Transparencia," Unidad de Acceso a La Información Pública, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://transparencia.pnc.gob.sv/
- 28. "Observatorio de La Violencia de Género Contra Las Mujeres," ORMUSA, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://observatoriodeviolencia.ormusa.org/index.

- php
- 29. "Alerta Ángel Desaparecido," Fiscalía General de la República, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://alertaangeldesaparecido.fgr.gob.sv/casos-activos/
- 30. "Dimensiones de la Impunidad Global". IGI (Índice Global de Impunidad). 2017. Accessed on 01.08.18. https://www.udlap. mx/cesij/files/IGI-2017.pdf
- 31. "Latin America citizens say they feel least safe for ninth year running," InSight Crime, 8 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.insightcrime. org/news/brief/latin-america-citizens-worlds-most-insecure-report/
- 32. "CrisisWatch: May 2018," Crisis Group, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.crisisgroup.org/crisiswatch/may-2018
- "Fallece tercer reo este mes en celdas de PNC," La Prensa Gráfica, 18 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Fallece-tercer-reo-este-mes-en-celdas-de-PNC-20180618-0100.html
- 34. "Al menos siete pandilleros mataron a familia de PNC," La Prensa Gráfica, 5 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.laprensagrafica.com/ elsalvador/Al-menos-siete-pandilleros-mataron-a-familia-de-PNC-20180705-0099.html
- "Sargento PNC procesado por expresiones de violencia," La Prensa Gráfica, 10 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.laprensagrafica.com/ elsalvador/Sargento-PNC-procesado-por-expresiones-de-violencia-20180710-0097.html
- 36. "Pandilleros lanzan granada a carro patrulla en Santa Ana," elsalvador.com, 12 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.elsalvador.com/ noticias/nacional/489990/un-herido-en-atentado-explosivo-contra-policias/
- 37. "Bomba artesanal explotó en carro," Diario El Mundo, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018. http://elmundo.sv/bomba-artesanal-exploto-en-carro
- "Declaración final de misión en El Salvador," ACNUDH, 2018, accessed on 15.08.2018. https://www.ohchr.org/SP/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews. aspx?NewsID=22634&LangID=S
- "Balance de Derechos Humanos 2017," Instituto de Derechos Humanos de la UCA, 2017, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.uca.edu.sv/idhuca/ wp-content/uploads/Comunicado-Informe-de-DDHH-2017,pdf
- 40. Ernesto Pérez, "Pasajero de microbús ruta 41-E repele asalto y mata a dos pandilleros de la 18 en Soyapango," El Salvador Times, 24 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.elsalvadortimes.com/articulo/la-nota-roja/pasajero-microbus-ruta-41-repele-asalto-mata-pandille-ros/20180724132633045826.html
- 41. "Ruta 202 suspende labores por amenazas de pandillas," La Prensa Gráfica, 16 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.laprensagrafica.com/ elsalvador/Ruta-202-suspende-labores-por-amenazas-de-pandillas-20180716-0011.html
- 42. "En menos de 15 días roban dos veces en escuela de La Unión," elsalvador.com, 25 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.elsalvador.com/ noticias/nacional/494433/en-menos-de-15-dias-roban-dos-veces-en-escuela-de-la-union/
- "Hombre armado irrumpe en clínica de Cuscatancingo," La Prensa Gráfica, 5 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.laprensagrafica.com/ elsalvador/Hombre-armado-irrumpe-en-clinica-de-Cuscatancingo-20180705-0097.html
- 44. "Maras ahuyentan a estudiantes del Tecnológico de Usulután," elsalvador.com, 31 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.elsalvador.com/ noticias/nacional/505319/profesores-buscan-alumnos-para-evitar-cierre-de-instituto-usuluteco/
- "Generación sin Retorno. Situación de la niñez y juventud frente al desplazamiento forzado causado por violencia. Enero 2016- Marzo 2018," CRISTOSAL, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5784803ebe6594ad5e34ea63/t/5b2bcf9e352f-5309fc6507e6/1529597904964/Cuademillo+informe+2016-2018+corregido.pdf
- 46. Canjura-Linares C.M y Francisco Castaneda M. y Erlinda Hándal V. y José Luis G.H., Gálvez-Hernández, J.L. Observatorio MINED 2017 sobre los Centros Educativos Públicos y Privados Subvencionados de el Salvador» (MINED, 2017), accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.mined.gob.sv/EstadisticaWeb/ observatorio/2017/OBSERVATORIO%20MINED%202017.pdf
- 47. "Mujeres no denuncian que son víctimas de acoso sexual en el transporte público," El Diario de Hoy, 12 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http:// www.eldiariodehoy.com/noticias/nacional/84266/mujeres-no-denuncian-que-son-victimas-de-acoso-sexual-en-el-transporte-publico/
- 48. "Portal de Transparencia," Unidad de Acceso a La Información Pública, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://transparencia.pnc.gob.sv/
- 49. "Observatorio de La Violencia de Género Contra Las Mujeres," ORMUSA, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://observatoriodeviolencia.ormusa.org/index. php.
- "Alumna denuncia que fue agredida sexualmente en aula de escuela de Antiguo Cuscatán," La Prensa Gráfica, 13 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Alumna-denuncia-que-fue-agredida-sexualmente-en-aula-de-escuela-de-Antiguo-Cuscatlan-20180613-0109. html
- 51. «Joven violada por pandilleros es condenada por aborto en El Salvador," El Nuevo Herald, 28 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www. elnuevoherald.com/noticias/mundo/america-latina/article/214032884.html
- 52. "Esclavismo sexual de niñas por pandilleros en la impunidad," elsalvador.com, 28 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.elsalvador.com/ noticias/nacional/495028/esclavismo-sexual-de-ninas-por-pandilleros-en-la-impunidad/
- 53. "Caracterización de la movilidad interna a causa de la violencia en El Salvador," Poder Ejecutivo, March 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www. refworld.org.es/docid/5ab96d624.html
- 54. "El Salvador," IDMC, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.internal-displacement.org/countries/el-salvador
- "Cifras de retornos del 1 de enero al 31 July 2018," Gobierno de El Salvador, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.migracion.gob.sv/estadisticas/ cifras-de-retornos-del-01-de-enero-al-31-de-julio-de-2018/ El Salvador: Cifras Oficiales de Retornos," OIM, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://mic.

iom.int/webntmi/descargas/sv/2018/5/may2018ESmun.odf

- 56 "Honduras: cifras oficiales de retornos, Enero- Junio 2018." OIM. 2018. accessed on 01.08.2018. http://mic.iom.int/webntmi/descaroas/hn/2018/6/ HNweb6-2018.pdf
- "UNHCR alarmed by sharp rise in forced displacement in North of Central America", UNHCR, 22 mayo 2018, accessed on 29.08.2018, http://www.unhcr. 57. org/news/briefing/2018/5/5b03d89c4/unhcr-alarmed-sharp-rise-forced-displacement-north-central-america.html
- 58 lhid
- 59 "Boletín Estadístico de Delitos," CIEN. 23 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.cien.org.gt/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Boletin-estadistico-delitos-junio-2018.pdf
- "Necropsias Realizadas del 01 al 31 July 2018 a Nivel Nacional." INACIF, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.inacif.gob.gt/docs/estadisticas/ 60. mensual/JulioM2018.pdf
- "Boletín Seguridad y Justícia. Homicidios en Guatemala. No.4", DIÁLOGOS, 4 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.dialogos.org.gt/wp-con-61. tent/uploads/2018/07/Boletin-4-Sequridad-y-Justicia-3.pdf
- 62 "CIDH y OACNUDH condenan asesinatos de defensores indígenas y campesinos en Guatemala," OAS, 27 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http:// www.oas.org
- "Asesinan a defensora de derechos humanos," elPeriodico, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://elperiodico.com.gt/nacion/2018/07/29/ase-63. sinan-a-defensora-juvenil-de-derechos-humanos/
- 64 Simon Granovsky-Larsen, "Terror in Guatemala," NACLA, 21 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://nacla.org/news/2018/06/21/terror-guatemala
- "Solicitan que MP investique hechos violentos en San Juan Sacateoéquez." La Hora, 5 July 2018, accessed on 01.08,2018, http://lahora.gt/solici-65. tan-que-mp-investique-hechos-violentos-en-san-juan-sacatepequez/
- "Roban equipo a periodistas de Guatevisión y Nuestro Diario," Prensa Libre, 26 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.prensalibre.com/quate-66. mala/comunitario/robo-equipo-periodistas-quatevision-nuestro-diario
- "Asaltan a periodistas de Guatevisión mientras esperaban la llegada de una protesta." Prensa Libre, 21 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www. 67 prensalibre.com/quatemala/sucesos/asaltan-a-periodistas-de-quatevision-mientras-esperaban-la-llegada-de-una-protesta
- "Hieren a activista que manifestó para exigir dignificación a PNC," La Hora, 19 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://lahora.qt/hieren-a-activis-68. ta-que-manifesto-para-exigir-dignificacion-a-pnc/
- "Once censistas fueron asaltados en la primera semana de levantamiento de datos," Prensa Libre, 30 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www. 69. prensalibre.com/quatemala/comunitario/11-censistas-fueron-asaltados-en-la-primera-semana-de-levantamiento-de-datos
- "Shots fired at vehicle carrying US official in Guatemala, no injuries," Thomson Reuters Foundation, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018. http://news.trust.org/ 70 item/20180723034843-w3b98/
- Asmann Parker, "Guatemala Self-Defense Groups Reminder of Security Concerns", InSight Crime, 25 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www. 71. insightcrime.org/news/brief/guatemala-self-defense-groups-reminder-lsecurity-concerns/ Andrea Orozco, "Patrullajes civiles poder convertirse en riesgo al actuar fuera de la ley, dicen los expertos", Prensa Libre, 25 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.prensalibre.com/guatemala/comunitario/ patrullaies-civiles-pueden-convertirse-en-riesgo-al-actuar-fuera-de-la-lev-dicen-expertos
- Caroline Trutmann, "Humanitarian Needs Overview. 2017," UNDCHA, 2017, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resourc-72. es/20180221%20-%20PA%20-%20HN0%20GUATEMALA%20-%20ENG%281%29%20con%201.6%20P%20in%20need%20%281%29.adf
- "Comunicado de Prensa. Observatorio de la Violencia Homicida en Guatemala", DIÁLOGOS, 25 June 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.dialogos. 73. ora.at/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/COMUNICADO-DE-PRENSA-25-iunio-2018-DIALOGOS.pdf
- "Pilotos de la ruta 203 pagan a tres grupos de extorsionista," elPeriodico, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://elperiodico.com.gt/nacion/2018/08/01/ 74. pilotos-de-la-ruta-203-pagan-a-tres-grupos-de-extorsionistas/
- "Boletín estadístico de Delitos." Centro de Investigaciones Económicas Nacionales. 23 July 2018. accessed on 01.08.2018. http://www.cien.org.ot/ 75. wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Boletin-estadistico-delitos-junio-2018.pdf
- DIÁLOGOS, "Extorsiones en Guatemala," Boletín Seguridad y Justicia, no.2-(2018), accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.dialogos.org.gt/wp-content/ 76. uploads/2018/04/Boletin-2-Seguridad-y-Justicia-abril2018.pdf
- "Desplazamiento forzado interno en Guatemala: Diagnóstico 2010-2016." May 2018. 3. Instituto de Investigación y Provección sobre Dinámicas Globales y 77. Territoriales (IDGT), accessed on 01.08.2018, http://brujula.com.qt/desplazamiento-forzado-interno-en-quaternala-diagnostico-201-2016/
- "Dimensiones de la Impunidad Global". IGI (Indice Global de Impunidad). 2017. Accessed on 1 de agosto de 2018. https://www.udlap.mx/cesij/files/ 78. IGI-2017. pdf
- "AlbaKeneth." 2018. Gobierno de la República de Guatemala, accessed on 01.08.2018. http://www.albakeneth.gob.ot/ 79.
- 80. "Inacif reporta más de 4 mil violaciones sexuales," La Hora, 10 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://lahora.gt/inacif-reporta-mas-de-4-mil-violaciones-sexuales/
- 81. "Embarazos, partos y registro de nacimientos de madres adolescentes entre 10 y 19 años. Enero a junio 2018," OSAR Guatemala, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://osarguatemala.org/embarazos-y-partos-de-madres-entre-10-y-19-anos-enero-a-junio-2018/
- 82. "UNFPA: Cada cuatro horas nace un bebé de una menor de 15 años," La Hora, 18 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://lahora.qt/unfpa-cada-

cuatro-horas-nace-un-bebe-de-una-menor-de-15-anos/

- "Actos violentos contra la muier". U-Report. 2018. accessed on 01.08.2018. https://quatemala.ureport.in/poll/169/ 83.
- "Desplazamiento forzado interno en Guatemala: Diagnóstico 2010-2016," mayo de 2018, 3, Instituto de Investigación y Provección sobre Dinámicas Globales y Territoriales (IDGT), accessed on 01.08.2018, http://brujula.com.gt/desplazamiento-forzado-interno-en-guatemala-diagnostico-201-2016/ 85.
- lhid
- 86. "Guatemala: CIDH y expertas de la ONU expresan su preocupación por situación de desalojos forzosos y desplazamiento interno en Guatemala," Comisión Interamericana de Derechos Humanos (CIDH), 20 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://www.refworld.org.es/docid/5b5603a74.html
- "Comisión Interamericana de Derechos Humanos Resolución 43/2018." OEA. 18 June 2018. accessed on 01.08.2018. http://www.oas.org/es/cidh/ 87 decisiones/pdf/2018/43-18MC44-18-GU.pdf
- "Guatemala: Cifras Oficiales de Retornos," OIM, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://mic.iom.int/webntmi/descargas/gt/2018/6/junio2018gt.pdf 88. "Guatemaltecos deportados vía aérea de Estados Unidos de Norte América", Gobierno de la República de Guatemala, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://igm.gob.gt/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/guatemaltecos-deportados-via-aérea-de-usa-al-27-julio-2018.pdf "Guatemaltecos deportados de México vía terrestre," Gobierno de la República de Guatemala. 2018. accessed on 01.08.2018. http://ium.gob.gt/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/centroamericanos-deportados-vía-terrestre-de-méxico-al-23-julio.pdf
- OCHA ROLAC," 3W Guatemala, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://data.humdata.org/visualization/ocha-rolac-guatemala-3w/. 89.
- 90 "Cuéntanos." Cuentanos.org. 2018. accessed on 01.08.2018. https://www.cuentanos.org/el-salvador
- "Childhood Cut Short; Sexual and Gender-based Violence Against Central American Migrant and Refugee Children," 2017, Kids in Need of Defense & 91 Human Rights Center Fray Matías de Córdova, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://supportkind.org/wp-ontent/uploads/2017/06/Childhood-Cut-Short-KIND-SGBV-Report June2017.pdf
- 92. lhid
- "Still in harm's way: International voluntourism, segregation and abuse of children in Guatemala," 16 July 2018, Disability Rights International y Colectivo 93. Vida Independiente de Guatemala. accessed on 01.08.2018. https://www.driadvocacy.org/wo-content/uploads/Still-in-Harms-Way-2018.pdf
- 94. "OCHA ROLAC," 3W Honduras, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://data.humdata.org/visualization/ocha-rolac-honduras-3W/
- "Protegiendo grupos vulnerables en preparativos y respuesta a desastres, mediante la incorporación de los principios de protección en Guatemala, 95 Honduras y El Salvador," 2017, DIPECHO.
- "Alza de feminicidios preocupa a fiscalía," La Prensa Gráfica, 24 de abril de 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.laprensagrafica.com/elsalva-96. dor/Alza-de-feminicidios-preocupa-a-fiscalia-20180424-0104.html
- "Inauguran oficina de atención a víctimas en el hospital Rosales." Diario El Mundo. 2018. accessed on 01.08.2018. http://elmundo.sv/inauguran-ofici-97. na-de-atencion-a-victimas-en-el-hospital-rosales/
- "Balance anual sobre la situación de los Derechos Humanos," 2017, Instituto de derechos humanos de la UCA (Idhuca), accessed on 01.08.2018, http:// 98. www.uca.edu.sv/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/informe-de-derechos-humanos-2017.pdf
- "OCHA ROLAC." 3W El Salvador, 2018, accessed on 01.08,2018, https://data.humdata.org/dataset/el-salvador-who-is-doing-what-where-3w 99.
- Cuéntanos," Cuentanos.org, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.cuentanos.org/el-salvador 100.
- 101. "El Salvador: Cifras Oficiales de Retornos," OIM, 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://mic.iom.int/webntmi/descargas/sv/2018/5/may2018ESmun.pdf
- 102 "Americas 2017: Security Incident Data Analysis," Aid in Danger ,2017, accessed on 01.08.2018. https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/ Ameri-cas-Security-Incident-Analysis-2017.pdf
- "For some gang members in El Salvador, the Evangelical Church offers a Way Out," NPR 2 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.npr. 103. org/2018/07/02/624231578/for-some-gang-members-in-el-salvador-the-evangelical-church-offers-a-way-out
- Álvaro Cruz Roias. "El pastor que asesinaron los pandilleros." Diario El Mundo. 25 July 2018. accessed on 01.08.2018. http://elmundo.sv/el-pas-104. tor-que-asesinaron-los-pandilleros/
- "Matan en bus de ruta 133 a expandillero que predicaba," La Prensa Gráfica, 19 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.laprensagrafica. 105. com/elsalvador/Matan-en-bus-de-ruta-133-a-expandillero-que-predicaba-20180719-0066.html
- "Informe: Menores institucionalizados continúan siendo abusados." La Hora. 16 July 2018. accessed on 01.08.2018. http://lahora.ot/informe-meno-106. res-institucionalizados-continuan-siendo-abusados/
- "Desplazamiento forzado interno en Guatemala: Diagnóstico 2010-2016," mayo de 2018, 3, Instituto de Investigación y Proyección sobre Dinámicas 107 Globales v Territoriales (IDGT), accessed on 01.08.2018, http://brujula.com.gt/desplazamiento-forzado-interno-en-guatemala-diagnostico-201-2016/
- "Still in harm's way: International voluntourism, segregation and abuse of children in Guatemala," 16 July 2018, Disability Rights International y Colectivo 108. Vida Independiente de Guatemala, accessed on 01.08.2018, https://www.driadvocacy.org/wp-content/uploads/Still-in-Harms-Way-2018.pdf
- "Ocho adolescentes se escapan de casa de SBS," La Hora, 25 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://lahora.gt/ocho-adolescentes-se-escapan-de-109. casa-de-shs/
- 110. "Inacif reporta más de 4 mil violaciones sexuales," La Hora, 10 July 2018, accessed on 01.08.2018, http://lahora.gt/inacif-reporta-mas-de-4-mil-violaciones-sexuales/